Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, June 7, 2010
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina-Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Paula Kibbe

Cally Minahan

Al Spicer
Kevin Walsh

School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Leo Egan, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
_____________________________________________________________________
Mr. Spicer opened the general meeting at 7 p.m.  He offered congratulations to all the Graduates of the Class of 2010 and spoke to the wonderful day and event this ceremony is for Carver students and their families.

Mr. Spicer informed the committee of the passing of Erwin K. Washburn. Mr. Washburn was a member of the School Committee for 38 years – he was on the Plymouth-Carver Regional district, was on the building committee for our schools and he typifies education and care for students.
I. Comments from General Public: Mrs. Linda Consentino asked the status of the nurses’ positions for the next school year.  Al Spicer replied the initial budget deficit cut 24 positions including a nurse position. With the NStar assessment, however, we can re-look at the budget and if voted at town meeting the nurse and 11 positions would be re-instated.    Mr. Spicer encouraged the community to attend the Town Meeting to vote to add money to the school budget.  
II. Comments from EAPC:  This was the last official school committee meeting for Mike Riordan who has tendered his resignation.  Al Spicer wished him the best on behalf of the entire committee.  Mr. Riordan announced the Paraprofessional Unit which has joined the EAPC has reached an agreement on their contract and ratified the agreement on 6-3-10.  Al asked for a motion to approve the new contract for the paraprofessionals.  Cally Minahan made a motion, Paula Kibbe second. Kevin Walsh abstained to vote because he has not had an opportunity to see the contract.  Remaining four members in favor of accepting the contract.   Mike asked if there were any questions and also indicated he would attend the Town Meeting to lend his support of the school department’s budget.
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council: None – new representatives will be selected and will be in attendance at September meeting.
IV. Approval of Minutes:  Cally Minahan made a motion to accept the regular session minutes from May 10, 2010, Paula Kibbe second.  A motion to accept the executive session minutes from May 10, 2010 was made by Gina Hanlon, Cally Minahan, second.  All in favor for both motions.
V. Communications:
A. MASC/MASS 2010 Joint Conference – Information for conference in November 3-6 at the Resort & Conference Center in Hyannis was provided for members.

B. Project Bread:  Approximately 50 Carver students participated in the May 2, 2010 Walk for Hunger and raised a generous gift amount of $2,036.00.
C. Charting the Course – MASC Orientation Program:  An orientation program for new and veteran school committee members is offered periodically through MASC.  
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Personnel Updates:  Shari Fedorowicz was introduced as the new Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology.  Shari begins her work in this position on July 1, 2010.  Shari was previously the Science Department Chair at the Middle High School.  Leo Egan was thanked for filling the gap throughout the spring previous to this permanent appointment and for giving Shari her orientation.
On May 27th, we celebrated the retirement of Chris Whalen, MHS Math Dept. Chair and Chris Waddell, MHS Language teacher at our annual Retirement Reception at Southers Marsh.

B. Report on 2010 District Improvement Plan (DIP): 
Candy Weiler, Paula Foley and Ruby Maestas reported.  First the Principal thanked the School Council for their great and thoughtful discussions.  The Council has 3 teachers, Anne Williams, Michelle Taylor and Michelle Lombardi as well as parents Marie Blotner, Leanne Allegrini and Steve Fenton and Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi as community representative.  The literacy initiatives had many accomplishments. 18 school districts have come to visit our district to view our RTI literacy model.  All 3-5 teachers were trained by Keys to Literacy to enhance comprehension instruction. LETRS training was offered through the HILL as professional development for teachers throughout the year after school.  Data Digs were done for periodic review of student writing samples.  EveryDay Math curriculum was continued and refined.  The math coach developed a math grade level and individual data tracking sheet. Math intervention groups meet one time per week for students based on their skill and ability level.  Promoting and encouraging community involvement to support school initiatives were done through Penny’s for Peace; Math Night in the Fall; anti-bullying programs:  The Power of One and The Challenge to Create a More Positive Climate and also involvement with the community through the PTO.
Middle High School Improvement Plan was presented by Principal Scott Knief.  He also recognized his School Council for their support and input.  Members include:  Pam Koplan, Jacqui Perkins, Beth Goodwin, Jasvir MacIntosh (teachers) and parents, Dawn Podielsky and Brenda Hosford and 4 students, Tyler Gleason and  Jillian Larrow (8th graders) and upperclassmen Andrew Clinton and Valerie Johnson.  
The Middle High School will have a major focus on preparing for accreditation visit from NEASC during the 2011-2012 school year.  The faculty was divided into seven committees and parents and students were also added to these committees. Standards committees for each of the 7 areas are:  Curriculum, Instruction, Assessment, Core Values and Beliefs, Leadership and Culture, School Resource for Learning and Community Resources for Learning. The value of the NEASC process it holds the school to a regionalized standard as to what a good school should look like in each of those areas.  Through committee work a new academic expectation statement has been developed. 

Also this year, the math lab structure was re-organized.  The program was unified so students would have the same teacher in math lab as in regular class (gr. 6-8).  The goal is to support math instruction for students identified by their teacher and MCAS scores.  By having the same teacher it allowed for pre-teaching and remediation.  The response from parent, students, and teachers is they preferred this structure. A revision to the SIP this year brought about an evaluation of 6th grade ELA curriculum.  MCAS data showed a dip in this grade.  A review of open response questions was completed.  Through a literacy grant, many middle school teachers will be trained in Keys to Literacy.  Supporting literacy for all  grades 6-12 was done through MCAS style writing prompts in every subject as a building wide effort to support writing and reading regardless of content.  
The re-organization of the school to the Middle High School was addressed.  The major adjustment was the loss of teams at the middle school grade levels of 7 & 8.  Mr. Knief feels the building cultural has been positive.  The 8th graders in sports have built a sense of community.  The key 6-8 events and 9-12 events have been maintained while building the cohesiveness of the school.  Mr. Spicer asked how the transition has been for the administrators.  Mr. Knief believed it has gone well and there has been a good division of labor.  He also gave credit to the department chairs for their supervisory role and work with curriculum.  
Liz Sorrell covered the 3 district wide goals:  Continuous improvement for teaching and learning; Organizational Development and Finance and Facilities.  Our benchmarks have been revised for every grade level.  Professional development has been accomplished with a very small budget. Before 2001, $100,000 was available for professional development but in 2010 it has been dramatically reduced to $18,000 which presents a challenge. Grant writing has been $45,000 which will allow continuation of Keys to Literacy training.  
Also undertaken for goals:  a study of failing grades in MS students was conducted; training on Data Warehouse has begun; work on anti-bullying has started. The MHS has been involved with the MARC program over past several years and we will continue this training.  New laws will require teachers to be trained on a yearly basis on being able to recognize and report bullying and harassment.  An opening day event was implemented as a breakfast/recognition for faculty and staff.  A feasibility study was organized and completed for the elementary school. The study was completed by the vote for a new school was not supported, work will continue on this project.  A Middle School Alternative program was introduced through a grant as well as a transition & career program through the guidance department.  An organizational health survey was done and a follow up report will be completed. The report showed the MHS with high morale.  Under Finance and Facilities, we had over $1million in salaries through grants and .8 million dollars in grants for value added programs for students.  Grant writing is a continuous process.  The septic system is being monitored. We will continue to explore budget efficiency and will end this year even.
Leo Egan commended the superintendent for all her hard work in writing the many grants that have been awarded to the district. 
C.  School Improvement Plan (SIPS): For CES, Goal I is to improve student achievement and instructional practices in all aspect of literacy. Principal Weiler explained the Elementary School would continue to use data to drive the instruction: DIBELS, GRADE will be used to check data multiple times throughout the year to move students from one reading group to another as they improve.  Teachers will continue to use tools which are researched based in a consistent way so all children are on a level playing field as they move through grade levels.  Teachers will continue to instruct on a Tiered Instruction approach.  Goal II is to improve student achievement in all aspects of mathematics. EveryDay math will continue to implemented and assessment data will be refined to document student progress. Development of intervention to students most in need will be continued and consistent grading expectations for each grade level will be ensured.  Goal III is to Promote and Encourage Community Involvement to Support School Initiatives.  Family Math Night will be organized, PTO welcoming committee on school tours, PTO parent nights, etc.
Paula Kibbe thanked the Elementary administration for all they do.  She implored the community to get involved with the schools and stated she knows how parents are strapped for time but reiterated the importance of volunteering.
Scott Knief presented the Middle High School SIP.   The first goal is to ensure high expectations around education for staff, students, parents/guardians, and the community.  Action Step 1 speaks to identifying and implementing strategies to improve SAT scores.  Action Step 2:  the self-study report against the 7 standards will be written to identify the strengths and needs of the Middle High School.  Action Step 3S is to continue development of the grade 6-8 math lab. Action Step 4:  Train 25 members of faculty and staff on specific literacy skills through Keys to Literacy program to develop and implement 6-12 Literacy Plan.  
Goal II is to develop and support a school and community partnership and organizational structure that uses data to drive decision making.  The Action Step is to complete the re-organization of the middle and high school into one building developing a 6=12 community. Goal III: To provide financial support and a safe and health learning environment for teaching and learning. The Action Step is to establish a Green Team/Eco-Committee.
Paula Kibbe thanked Scott for his role with the staff for holding the high level of standards.  

Al Spicer asked for a motion to accept the School Improvement Plans as outlined.  Paula Kibbe made a motion to accept the SIPS and Cally Minahan second.  Approved, all in favor.

D.  School Building Committee Update: Committee met on June 7. Carver has been asked by MSBA to submit a plan on how to successfully go forward with our building plan, they don’t want to have to take back any money they have for our schools. At the end of month, a plan will be submitted.  The MSBA sent an engineer to evaluate our building and we should have their report in late summer to early fall.  Kevin Walsh asked how it is possible to make a plan without the most recent evaluation.  The superintendent indicated that we have two feasibility studies which tell us exactly what we need.  The reason they sent their engineer is for an independent party to check if there are any changes, for example did the building lose a rooftop unit, etc. 

Paul Johnson, community member, asked if there are any plans to put this to another vote including any part of a prop 2 ½ over-ride.  Ms. Sorrell replied MSBA has asked for Carver to have to include with the plan a non-binding referendum which would indicate the voters support.  Mr. Johnson asked what will the non-binding question look like regarding the funding and what will be different for this plan from the past two that were voted down by the town.  The superintendent reiterated we would be following MSBA’s request to submit a plan and that it would not be an economically wise decision not to do so as they are still offering a 56-62% reimbursement.  Mr. Johnson asked if the schools have considered using the N-Star money and if not why not.  Ms. Sorrell said the N-Star money ($477,00) would not cover the first few years of the debt so we would still need a debt exclusion.  The use of NStar money has not been ruled out in the future but for this year we have no project voted in so it cannot be used for this purpose.  Mr. Johnson said he would be willing to get a special town meeting warrant to spend the $600,000 provided the school agrees to do it without an over-ride. If there is an over-ride he guaranteed there would be committed opposition.  Mr. Spicer said the number one need for FY’11 was to maintain our teachers/staffing.  Mr. Johnson said the School Committee has been unwilling to listen to the people of the town.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent

A. Re-Appointments – Recreation Committee:  Scott Alexander and Rob Rooney were recommended for re-appointments to the Recreation Committee by the School Committee for the 2010-2011 school year.  Motion to approve made by Kevin Walsh, second by Cally Minahan.  All in favor. 
B. Field Trip – Canobie Lake Park Salem, NH:  Motion made by Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi and second by Cally Minahan to approve grade 7 field trip on 9/25/10.  All in favor.

C. Field Trip – Rescheduled Europe Trip:  Cally Minahan made a motion and Paul Kibbe second for approval of students to attend trip to Europe which was previously cancelled in April due to volcanic eruptions in Europe.  The new trip will be for eight students 7/19 to 7/26/2010.  All in favor.
D. Dorrine Merritt Scholarship: The Dorrine Merritt Scholarship Foundation was thanked by Michael Schultz, Assistant Principal for their generous donation of $3500. Over 20 students were provided financial assistance for the grade 6 field trip to Camp Bournedale Outdoor Education trip. Two students, Ariana Rozen and Makenzi Bellando presented a plaque to Donna Cohen, MS teacher and President of the Board of Directors of the Dorrine Merritt Scholarship Fund for their support and generosity.  At this point, Mr. Schultz also took the opportunity thank the other community sponsors for their financial assistance.  T-Shirt sponsors were:  Rooney’s Barber Shop, Nadine & Babe Rooney, Options 1 5 3 Real Estate, Carver Youth Basketball, Carver Jewelers, Inc., THE Enterprise, Dimensions Design and Wellness Studio, Carver Institute of Rock, the Cleaner Spot, Rogers and Gray Insurance Agency, Boars Head, and Plane Jane’s Restaurant.
E. Technology Disposal:  The Technology Department asked for permission to recycle or retire outdated technology equipment.  The computers will be recycled responsibly with CRT Recycling in Brockton.  Cally Minahan made a motion to approve request, Paula Kibbe second.  All in favor.
F. Book Donations:  Math textbooks no longer in use in the Carver Public Schools will be donated to the Christopher Donovan Center for their tutoring program.  Cally Minahan made a motion to approve this donation, Kevin Walsh second.  All in favor.
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:  Kevin Walsh complimented the students and staff at the Spring Fling at the Middle School.  Also, Mr. Walsh congratulated the students for an exceptional Middle High School Literary Art Magazine. He suggested it be more widely available to the school community.  Paula Kibbe said maybe for next year more copies of the magazine could be produced and offered at the Farmers Market. The March Music Madness program and Choral Nights were also congratulated.
An announcement was made that a simulated HazMat Training through Jordan Hospital will be conducted at Carver Middle High School on June 24, 2010.  A message will be put on cable, web and marquis to alert the public.
IX. Executive Session:  Al Spicer asked for a motion to adjourn to Executive Session for the purpose of purpose of contract negotiation.  Kevin Walsh made the motion, Cally Minahan, second.  All in favor by role call.
Meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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